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Dear Reader, 
 
It has been a wonderful year for UNSW Medical Society Publications, 
where we have successfully released Umbilical, Humerus 1 and 2 as well 
as Idioglossia 1 and 2. These are available on the UNSW Medical Society 
website. We thank Medsoc Public Relations and our fantastic 
subcommittee for their support, where we congratulate our 
subcommittee members Jumaana and Marisse for being elected to fulfil 
the role in 2018. Furthermore, we are proud of how well our ‘Humans of 
UNSW Medicine’ Facebook Page has taken off, where we hoped to 
capture and share the essence of the medical student experience 
through photos and student anecdotes. We have focused on evolving 
Medsoc’s tools of engagement in response to feedback from our social 
media audience and readers. We hope that you have enjoyed, engaged 
with, been inspired by or even just reacted to content shared and 
published throughout 2017. It has been an absolute privilege. We 
celebrate what has been achieved and were impressed by the high 
quality of articles received from UNSW medical students. As he hand 
over the role, we are excited to witness Medsoc Publications become 
even bigger and better in the future! 
 
 
Thank you UNSW Medicine fam and we hope you enjoy Idioglossia 2, 
2017 which is our last Medsoc Publication for the year. It has been a 
pleasure! 
 
Yours Sincerely, 
 

Ellie and Kai  
(UNSW Medical Society Publications Offers 2017)  

Elizabeth	Lun	(Ellie)	 Kai	Lun		
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It fills us with bittersweet joy that we’re reaching the end of the year! We were 
very fortunate and privileged to have been able to serve you all this year, and we 
are open to feedback - we really hope we were able to be there for you at all times.  
 
To sum up 2017, our main goals this year were: 
President: 

1. Streamlining subcommittee applications 
2. Communication/transparency 
3. Sponsorship assistance + Executive assistance and increased bonding within 

the team 
Vice President: 
4. Improve MedSoc’s appearance externally and also improve the functionality 
of our website 
5. Address some students’ concerns about how the society was run, particularly 
in terms of our finances and what we do with them 
6. Further providing support to our exec members 
 

1. Subcommittee Centralisation into Waves 1 and 2 
Subcommittee centralisation improved the previous structure of having individual 
applications for each portfolio, and we also decided to split subcommittees into 
waves 1 and 2. This allowed portfolios to obtain subcom members from wave 1 for 
the summer holidays, whereas wave 2 was really aimed at engaging first years, to 
allow our young meddies to engage at a grassroots level. It meant that a lot of 
preparation was required, which was really wonderful with executive’s help during 
our first executive meeting.  
 
In the end, Wave 1 was released in October 2016 and Wave 2 in March 2017. Both 
waves were ran successfully, with all Council and Exec portfolios submitting their 
questions and choosing their applicants. Feedback was received from both waves 
and will be incorporated into future subcommittee applications. 
 

UNSW Medical Society President and 
Vice-President’s Report 

President:	Eric	Xu	
(right)	
Vice	President:	
Nadine	Kauley	
(left)	
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2. Communication/Transparency 
Since our AGM last year, the executive team really wanted to make sure we had 
good communication from the beginning. A common communication tool was 
probably hard to institute, but through our desire for effective communication, we 
were able to really implement Ryver as a tool for all of us. We really want to 
thank EVERYONE for really trying it and using it to the best of our abilities. We 
also achieved transparency by allowing exec members to know whether they were 
looked after by P or VP this year. This helped us to be accountable when we 
needed to be. We recommend to the incoming executive team to also consider and 
evaluate  
whether another communication medium is better. 
 
3. Sponsorship Assistance + Executive Assistance and increased bonding 
within the team 
There was a period of time from October to March where MedSoc unfortunately 
did not have a sponsorship director. Subsequently, I (Eric) essentially handled the 
majority of the sponsorship during the timeframe before Oliver was elected as our 
incoming sponsorship director. I was able to prepare the prospectus with the help 
of Chris and send it to sponsors. I also organised the sponsors for Orientation Day 
and Medcamp, which brought in a significant amount of sponsorship. Since our 
EGM at the beginning of this year, Oliver has done a fantastic job of everything 
with little help from me, and is still helping out with MedSoc as our interim 
sponsorship director. 
 
As president this year, I established a one-on-one system within executive team, 
which is essentially an informal-style meeting with our exec members to discuss 
key ideas/goals and issues. Together with Nadine, we were able to spend usually 
hour-blocks with each executive member individually, and discussed their 
completed personal development plans, happy moments in MedSoc so far, breaking 
points, and more. This way we were able to truly figure out what goals and allow 
our exec members to grow and feel supported. 
 
4. Improve MedSoc’s appearance externally and also improve the 
functionality of our website 
I (Nadine) really wanted to tackle the website as the primary point of engagement 
for not only people outside of the society, but our entire student cohort – rather 
than relying on Facebook for almost everything as currently it is used for event 
promo, feedback and as a general student forum. Facebook may not always be the 
best platform, and my aim was to achieve this on the website! Right now if you’ve 
seen it, it looks quite different, and includes such things as all recent editions of 
Umbilicial, Idioglossia and Humerus, as well as information on each phase written 
by our student reps for anyone interested! A big thank you goes to Ashley, our IT 
Officer this year who worked so diligently on this revamp and put up with my little 
nitpicky comments on how things were presented :) 
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We also changed our logo with the help of an external designer (as a 
competition was held at the end of last year which unfortunately lacked 
engagement) and updated it to be a little more modern and added some 
colour! Another aim of mine this year however was to introduce some 
society-specific merchandise other than our jerseys and hoodies that can be 
available on our online store, and used as prizes for various competitions, 
which is still to be developed though I am currently looking into this. 
 
5. Address some students’ concerns about how the society was run, 
particularly in terms of our finances and what we do with them 
Last year, the 2016 team worked well to garner where students felt they 
could be “reimbursed” by MedSoc, and where we could really give back to 
our students with the money we have. We increased the budgets this year 
for all portfolios considerably – particularly as we wanted to allow you the 
chance to do what you wanted with your events and ultimately hold better 
quality events for students - for instance by buying/more better food. 
 
Furthermore, culling the number of Council/SIG events alongside 
encouragement of joint events was a strategy we employed this year to 
target event fatigue. Unfortunately, this strategy did not seem to work as 
well as we thought it would, and overall it did affect things such as 
hindering effective promo on FB and attendance being lower than expected 
at some events. This was unfortunately unfair on event organisers who put 
so much time and effort into these events. 
 
6. Further Providing Support to our Exec Members 
We have been happy to be involved in many of your events (much more so 
with Nadine as she was at most events!) - either helping out on the day or 
just attending them because they were fantastic. There were so many new 
initiatives from council and exec this year which were fantastic and allowed 
more student engagement - everyone dreamt big! Recognition through 
official certificates for students for volunteering/being part of subcommittees 
for portfolios. 
 
I have been grateful to be part of other changes this year, including the 
inclusion of the AIDA Rep onto council as a permanent member and the 
induction of Indigenous Health Society. Though of course there are 
initiatives which I (Nadine) did bring to Council that I have not seen 
through to their end and I apologise for that - Mental Health Days and 
asking Ute for assistance being one of those which was discussed two 
councils ago. I will be continuing to look into this and to get some advice 
from faculty on this in the remaining three months of my term. 
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We would like to thank execs - we had 
the privilege of seeing how much 
support you gave your council 
members, was great to be a part of; 
thank you for supporting us and being 
there for us when we needed help as 
well throughout the year. We would 
like to thank our Council members for 
dreaming big, and achieving even 
bigger!  
 
We really hope you’ve enjoyed your 
time in MedSoc this year; we have had 
a great time getting to know you all – 
best of luck to any of you who will be in 
the 2018 team.  
 

Much love, 

Eric (President) and Nadine 

(Vice President) 

Farewelling	Professor	Rajesh	Kumar	
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Medical Student’s Aid 
Project (MSAP)  
Medical Student’s Aid Project is the global 
health group for UNSW. We’ve grown from 
a medical shipment project to development 
countries in 2001, to an organisation that 
runs a midday meals nutrition project in 
rural India (Food for Thought) as well as 
several educational events during the 
calendar year. This year, global health has 
been bigger and better than ever! Our 
biggest event of the year, Global Health 
Short Course had around 300 registrations 
and featured the likes of Professor David 
Cooper from the Kirby Institute, Dr Greg 
Fox, found of ASAP and Alanna Maycock, 
advocate for refugee health. MSAP also 
funded the construction of new toilet and 
handwashing facilities at a rurual girls’ 
school in India, a project completed this 
year. UNSW delegates were inspired, 
educated and empowered at this year’s 
AMSA Global Health Conference held in 
Adelaide. Other highlights of the year 
included Launch Night, Code Green Treevia 
Night, Crossing Borders Panel Session, Red 
Party, raising over $2700 for Medical Action 
Myanmar. It’s been a year of new growth 
and we look forward to new ideas and 
energy from the 2018 team.  
	

	

UNSW Psychiatry Society  

2017 was a great year for the UNSW 
Psychiatry Society, with the introduction 
of many new events and speakers. 
Psychiatry Grand Rounds with Dr Julia 
Lappin and Dr Andrew Ellis was our 
most successful event, where cases 
such as psychosis and forensic 
psychiatry were presented. Other 
highlights included our collaboration 
with BEAMsoc for a Mock ICE 
workshop; our counselling stations were 
very well-received, and we anticipate to 
continue holding this in future years. 
Finally, in order to raise our engagement 
with the UNSW medical cohort, 
Psychisoc took a more proactive role on 
social media this year, with various 
executive members sharing articles 
about prevalent mental health issues in 
the community. Topics covered included 
the coexistence of mental and physical 
illness, and the experience of being a 
medical student with a mental health 
disorder. 

Planning for next year is already 
underway, with the aim of increased 
collaboration with other societies, as 
well as events targeted towards specific 
years and phases within the medical 
cohort. Mental Health Trivia Night next 
March is hoped to be our kickstarter for 
the year, so keep your eyes peeled. 
We’re all looking forward to 2018, and 
hope it will be as successful as 2017 has 
been! 

 

Special Interest Group (SIG) 
Reports 
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UNSW Medical Music 
Society 
The UNSW Medical Music Society has 
had another amazing year, with our 
groups continuing to allow an 
opportunity to continue their passion for 
music, perform, and to serve the 
community through music.  
 
The MMS Orchestra, conducted by the 
talented Nicky Gluch, have had another 
successful year. Our orchestra held 2 
concerts this year to raise funds for the 
Spinal Network: The Winter Concert in 
Semester 1 and Mozart & Saint-Saens in 
Semester 2 featuring soloists Austin Lee 
(6th year) and Isabella Pak (2nd year). The 
MMS Choir underwent restructuring this 
year, becoming a group that was formed 
based on performance opportunities. As 
such, our Choir got involved with the 
community. Performing at Sydney 
Children’s Hospital and with Arc Phil’. 
Our community focused program, 
Community, Classical-Contemporary or 
CCC for short, continued to allow 
students to form small groups and give 
back to the community through 
performances in Sydney Children’s 
Hospital and Brigidine House.  
 
Overall, MMS has had a successful year 
with facilitating musical opportunities for 
students and giving back to the 
community. We hope to see the 
successes MMS has had this year to 
continue in 2018. 
	

UNSW Rheumatology 
Society 
This year we received 2 sponsorships 
from Autoimmune Resource & Research 
Centre (ARRC) and Four Frogs creperie. 
With their sponsorship we held 5 events 
this year followed by AGM. We began with 
‘Introduction to rheumatology’ by Dr Arvin 
Damodaran. He was an eloquent speaker 
who provided an excellent overview of 
Rheumatology training and specialising 
pathways. This was followed by MSK 
imaging night. This was based on many 
cases discussed by Dr Sebastian Fung. 
The cases were quite relevant to medical 
students and was of a wide range. This 
was followed by our successful event 
MSK clinical SOCE/ICE evening. Dr 
Maxine Szramka was our speaker for the 
evening and was an excellent speaker 
with a great approach to teaching. It was 
quite interactive and was attended by 
students of all phases. As most years we 
held a Mock OSCE, this was done this 
year as well. This was done as a joint 
event with CardioSoc and Radoncsoc. 
This had a good turnout as it was quite 
directly helpful for OSCE. The year was 
ended with Biomed evening where 
important questions and high yield exam 
questions were covered by 6th years Lucy  
Hanlon and Jamie Pate. 
 

UNSW Pathology Society 
This has been a fantastic year for 
PathSoc, with a lot of great events with 
great turnouts and new shiny exec T-
Shirts. Our events catered for all year 
groups and much was learnt – by our 
guests AND our exec. The whole thing 
has been a blast and we can’t wait to 
see where next year’s exec is able to 
take the society. 
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UNSW Sports Medicine Society 
	
What another fantastic year it has been for the 
UNSW Sports Medicine Society. Throughout the 
year, we hosted 4 educational events in total which 
featured some of Australia’s leading sports 
physicians as speakers. We opened the year at 
Medcamp, conducting SCAT concussion testing on 
some 200 (hungover) 1st years. For our first event, 
Introduction to Sports Medicine, we were lucky 
enough to have Dr Carolyn Broderick share the daily 
life of a sports physician: spanning clinical practice, 
team coverage (including the Olympics!), research, 
teaching and more. Her registrar also outlined the 
ACSEP training pathway, with her own journey and 
tips into the program. One of our most popular events, Daily Life Nutrition and 
Sports Diet Management, had Dr Sharron Flahive (SEM physician) and Peta Carige 
(sports dietician) share their individual nutrition advice for elite and community level 
athlete. This certainly attracted some extensive Q&A from our students!	 
 
We also teamed with AICEsoc and SEMSA (national student body for Sports 
Medicine) in hosting some hands-on workshops on fracture management (including 
plastering) and upper limb OSCE examination, each taught by an Orthopaedic 
fellow and 2 Sports Physicians respectively. We also ran a discounted First Aid 
course with St John Ambulance, and looked towards hosting an accredited Sports 
Trainer course with Sports Medicine Australia.  
 
Not stopping there - we also established an informal partnership with our local 
Sports Medicine clinic (Orthosports), where students are able to sit-in on clinics with 
SEM physicians. Some students also acted as mock patients for their GP education 
workshops and practice fellowship clinical exams for the final year SEM registrars – 
which all made for good learning.  
 
To keep up-to-date with our society, check our (brand new) website, Facebook or 
Twitter pages below.  
W: www.unswsportsmedsoc.weebly.com/ 
F: www.facebook.com/UNSWSportsMedsoc/ 
T: www.twitter.com/UNSWSportMedsoc/ 
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UNSW Paediatrics 
Society 
Overall, MMS has had a successful 
year with facilitating musical 
opportunities for students and giving 
back to the community. 2017 has 
been an amazing year for Paedsoc! 
This year we’ve run such academic 
events such as Embryology Night, 
BGD-B End of Course tutorial and 6th 
year Vivas, as well as a Paediatric 
ICE night with O&Gsoc and a 
Paediatrics research cup with WSU 
and USYD. Our volunteering team 
has run an amazing 5 Teddy Bear 
Hospitals across Sydney in concert 
with SPARK. Fundraising has 
occurred via a bake sale and funding 
from Dr Ju-Lee Oei. We thank 
everyone who participated in our 
events and look forward to the 
society’s achievements next year. 

UNSW Ophthalmology 
Society 
 
Our events catered for all year groups 
and much was learnt It’s been a brill-
eye-ant year for Oculus Soc in 2017! 
With improving Ophthalmology 
education as our biggest vision this 
year, we have continued coordinating 
our popular Ophthalmology Clinical 
Skills Nights at Prince of Wales Hospital 
and the Coursework Ophthalmology 
teleconference tutorials, and 
successfully advocated for these 
tutorials to become on-campus skills 
workshops from 2018 onwards. We also 
introduced several new events such as 
the High Yield Ophthalmolgy Night and 
the Welcome Back BBQ, and donated 
all our profits this year to the Fred 
Hollows Foundation. We hope you’ve 
enjoyed our initiatives this year, and 
having recently held our handover to our 
new exec team, are sure that Oculus 
Soc 2018 will bring back many ore 
awesome, eye-catching events! 
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What does success look like to you? 
 
When someone asks you what success looks like, what image comes to mind? Some people 
might picture wealth, fame, accomplishments, or loved ones. Depending on the person and 
the culture, success can be defined as something externally recognised like status, or an 
internal experience such as self-esteem. But hopefully, for all of you, it involves personal 
happiness.  
 
A witty expression that you probably heard before is this silly brain teaser: If you succeed 
at failing, have you still succeeded?  
 
My answer is yes.  
 
And the reason being is that success is not about achieving socially recognised milestones. 
Success to me is about achieving goals that you’ve set yourself and that have meaning to 
you. Unfortunately, it took me a much longer time to realise this than it should have, and 
the journey to that realisation was a hard and challenging one. In fact, I would rather say 
that the realisation hit me like a rock hitting the back of a head of a climber after they’ve 
slipped and fallen down a cliff, because the epiphany only came upon me as a jarring 
realisation after a long downhill mental slide. 
 

Me, myself, and my WAM 
Jana Valle 
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Medicine, by nature, attracts high achievers. We are all intelligent, motivated, and 
conscientious people that have put in a lot of effort over the years to get to where we are 
right now. What inevitably comes with this path in life is perfectionism and an enormous 
pressure placed on oneself to “succeed”. When we get to university, this is compounded by 
being suddenly surrounded by hundreds of peers just as smart as – or smarter – than we are, 
and suddenly we don’t feel as good about ourselves as before. Yet the expectations of our 
performance just continue to rise as the years go on. 
 
I chose Medicine not only because I loved the science and I loved being able to help people, 
but also because I decided to challenge myself. In my interview I naively boasted that I 
wanted to do a career that involved a lifetime of learning. In all honesty, at the time I 
didn’t quite grasp just how intimidating it would be. 
 
No matter what your WAM is or how many P+’s you get in this course, you cannot escape 
experiencing frequent disappointment and failure in life. For me, this meant that for the 
first few years in Medicine I felt inadequate, inferior, and mediocre, and I began to question 
whether I wanted to do this anymore. What was the point when I felt constantly 
overwhelmed by the expectations I felt I wasn’t meeting, and when it started to destroy 
my self-esteem and even erode into my personal life? 
 
It sounds dramatic when worded like that, but Medicine can be quite pervasive. The 
pervasiveness is fine, to an extent, because it reflects passion and commitment to the 
career.  
 
Unfortunately, when it goes beyond feelings of passion and commitment and spills into the 
territory of obsessional and all-consuming, it becomes a problem. A problem that was 
snowballing into a critical issue for me. 
 
But then, somewhere over the years, I reached a turning point. 
 
I changed the way I thought about my grades and my achievements. Looking back on things, 
my performance may not have been as good as I thought it could or should have been, but 
before I knew it I was here, nearing the end of the course. I don’t feel like I know less than 
my peers or less than I should at this stage. I have confidence when at hospital, and with 
patients. And while I still struggle with the breadth and depth of knowledge we are 
expected to know, I feel comfortable with the understanding that the knowledge will come 
with time and experience, and that everyone around me is at the same stage. 
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It blew my mind because before that, I’d 
never felt like I was good enough to get that 
far. It was surreal but eye-opening to realise 
how close these amazing opportunities were 
to me. I was not beneath these things and 
there was no wall or mountain between these 
opportunities and myself. I simply needed to 
reach out and touch them. 
 
It’s easy to feel overwhelmed when you stack 
everything you need to do in life and in 
medicine on top of each other. It feels like a 
massive weight on your shoulders. But if you 
put it down for a moment and take a step 
back, you realise it’s less like a mountain to 
climb up and more like a gentle river you 
wade through. Yes, you have to learn a lot, 
and your career path is a long one. But you 
grow with the career and your abilities grow 
with it too. The knowledge and skills you learn 
come with you and add to your strength. 
Instead of feeling like this course or your 
training is against you, an enemy trying to 
bring you down, this course is in fact working 
with you, buoying you up as you go along and 
equipping you with what you need to progress. 
	

The conference I presented at this year helped 
me realise that. I didn’t do honours, and yet the 
work I had done had been deemed important 
enough to share with medical professionals from 
all over the country. My research was respected 
and people were interested in my findings.  
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After I started to change my perspective on these things, I also realised that my 
goals, my views of “success”, weren’t the ones I wanted. Could I have better 
grades if I studied more every day, and could I max out my learning opportunities 
by staying at hospital until the sun went down? Yes, probably. But I wouldn’t be 
happy.  
 
So I decided that I wouldn’t do that. And while it might sound lazy or unmotivated 
when put that way, it’s not. I adjusted my goals. I learned to accept that the kind 
of studying I wanted to do was not about quantity or overworking myself. I wasn’t 
happy with it because it didn’t suit me, and that doesn’t make me inferior to 
someone else. 
 
Feeling success to me was reaching a healthy balance of achievement and 
happiness. I am happy to maintain a good level of studying while also enjoying 
my life and not driving myself into the ground with higher expectations. I learned 
to let myself relax and have days off without being wracked with guilt and stress. 
 
A teaching session I went to recently really nailed this home to me. The doctor 
was giving a talk on specialist exams, and said this: 
 

“From my experience, you need three things to pass your exams: (1) 
Intelligence – and not a single doctor I have met in my career is not intelligent, 
(2) Time – which, while difficult to make while working, is not unmanageable, 

and (3) A good headspace – this is the biggest reason most people fail their 
exams. You simply cannot do well if you’re not in a good headspace. Stop 

comparing yourself to others. The only person you’re competing with is 
yourself.” 
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The last part was important to me and 
something I needed to hear. It said to me 
that you are your biggest enemy in all of 
this, but also your biggest ally. All 
throughout my struggles I had a lot of 
help and support from those around me, 
but a paradigm shift in the way I 
evaluated myself only happened after a 
lot of deep thought and introspection. 
Positive changes come from within; you 
have to learn to support yourself. 
 
Going to New Zealand and attending the 
conference put me well out of my 
comfort zone and admittedly was 
stressful. I also did other things on the 
holiday I wouldn’t normally do, like clay 
shooting and quad bike riding. But you 
know what? It was also exhilarating and 
fun, and I’m glad I decided to do them 
otherwise I would never have known I 
was capable of those things.  
 
I wasn’t shutting myself into a box with 
limitations, and the happiness and sense 
of achievement I got from that is success 
to me. However small, I was able to grow 
more as a person and add new 
experiences to my life.  
 
For a long time, I was confusing social 
ideas of success with my own goals of 
succeeding, and it was pretty damaging 
to me. Now I know better. I may not be 
sitting on a HD, but that does not make 
me a failure. I know that I am 
competent and I have confidence in my 
abilities. And because of that, I have no 
doubt that I will become a good doctor. 
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Combined	Otolaryn	

World Glaucoma Congress 2017 
Sascha Spencer ( Year V) 
 
In June this year I was lucky enough to have both my ILP and another 
research project accepted as posters to the World Glaucoma Congress 
in Helsinki, Finland. I had kind of assumed that an international 
conference for subspecialists would go way over my head, but I’m happy 
to say that I was only mostly right. While the conference had a lot of 
information about surgeries that I had never heard of, there was still 
some great teaching for our level. The moderator for one of the poster-
walks that I presented for turned out to be one of the authors of 
several papers that I’d used in my ILP literature review, which was 
weirdly exciting and kind of like meeting a celebrity, only much nerdier. 
If I had any advice for people doing something similar, it would be 
firstly: try and go with your supervisor- thanks to mine, I got to meet 
some really interesting Ophthalmologists from all over the world.  
Secondly, look ahead at the schedule- there were so many things 
happening at once sometimes it was hard to pick and choose. Having a 
schedule of where to go and when made it much easier. I would like to 
say a big thank you to Medsoc in helping to cover the cost, it was a 
really fantastic experience and I would recommend to anyone and 
everyone. 
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	Combined Otolaryngology Spring Meeting 
in San Diego 
 
Sophia Ma (Year V) 
 
In April this year I had the privilege of attending the Combined Otolaryngology Spring Meeting in 
San Diego to speak about my ILP work on vitamin D in sinonasal epithelium. Spring was an 
amazing time of year to visit California, and I highly recommend a visit, especially for those 
trying to avoid the inevitable seasonal change in the southern hemisphere. The meeting was an 
opportunity for those interested in the fields of otorhinolaryngology from around the world to 
come together, collaborate and hear the latest happenings in academia. I remember I was really 
excited to finally put some faces to academics that I’d only been able to appreciate via the 
mysterious inner workings (very often not-workings) of EndNote! 
 
There was an interesting mix of basic science and clinical projects presented. The collegium had 
also organised several well-attended panel talks on topics pertinent to the workforce. The 
Women in Rhinology talk was particularly involved, and with input from residency directors, 
trainees, and professors, evolved into a productive discussion on how to tackle barriers to 
inclusivity of minority groups. It was really encouraging to see the issues being addressed in 
such a high-profile forum and I think everyone who was there left inspired and more aware, and 
perhaps with a few ideas to apply at their institutions. 
 
The Transplantation Society of Australia and New Zealand had their annual scientific meeting in 
sunny Brisbane this year. I presented work on paediatric kidney transplant complications. The 
weather in Brisbane was also amazing, perfect for the launch of Fit for Life – a fun-run initiative 
to encourage physical activity in transplant recipients. Keeping physically active has been shown 
to help allograft organs last longer. 
 
The talks were, again, an interesting mix of basic science and clinical research. A particular 
highlight was hearing infectious diseases/public health rockstar Prof M Lindsay Grayson speak 
about multi-resistant bacteria in hospitals. Prof Grayson is the director of Hand Hygiene 
Australia, and had recently returned from the WHO where he’d been working with a team to 
develop guidelines for antibiotic use and infection control in hospitals. He was an impassioned 
speaker, with an important reminder message of the socioeconomic burden of hospital acquired 
infections at both the patient and hospital level. 
 
I had a whole lot of fun, and loved having a valid reason to be away. I am so incredibly thankful 
to the researchers I’ve met for their support, encouragement and mentorship. As scary as it is, I 
really encourage each of you to get involved in research projects that you can really get behind 
(it does wonders for motivation) and whenever the opportunity arises, to go out and let people 
know what you’ve found! Don’t be afraid to ask your supervisors about conferences that are 
happening – it’s impressive, it shows your interest and motivation, and they will likely have a few 
hints and tips about writing up a successful abstract. 
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           The 7.5% 
 

	
	

Marisse Sonido ( Medicine II) 
	

In the beginning of first year (a time that seems simultaneously long past and just like 

yesterday), I first heard a statistic that I would become intimately familiar with in the 

next two and a half years: around 7.5% of medical students are currently diagnosed 

with depression. I kept this statistic tucked away in my mental box of interesting facts 

as an unfortunate, but distant aspect of this new community of people I found myself 

in. Wistfully, I hoped the situation would improve someday.  

 

Fast forward to months later, when I find out one of the people closest to me in my 

year was suffering from depression. A few months later, another good friend. Then, a 

year and a half later, I am answering the K10 questionnaire in front of a nurse. I take a 

peek her notes and read ‘minimal eye contact’ and ‘persistent low mood’ and it hits me 

like a brick. I have joined the 7.5%. 
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Depression. It is talked about so often in the news and in our lectures that many of us 

simply accept it as a normal facet of life. And that’s a good thing. With mental illness 

taking centre stage, there is a push to improve the situation on an institutional scale—

increased resources, awareness and prevention that represent a significant step forward 

in making mental health a priority. I have found, however, that no amount of education 

and awareness was ever an adequate preparation for confronting depression in day-

to-day life. It is impossible for any Headspace pamphlet to describe the exact nuances 

and difficulties that come with supporting someone with mental illness, or how it is to 

live with one yourself.  
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With the benefit of the experiences I have now, here are some things that I wish I had 

known before I had to learn things first-hand:  

 

#1: Patience is a virtue (AKA Dory was right. Just keep swimming.)  

Depression has a tendency make everything feel like an endless cycle comprised of a 

combination of steps:  

1. Feel empty/sad/worthless/guilty or all the above 

2. Find yourself too drained or unmotivated to fulfil your responsibilities, enjoy your 

hobbies and feel like a functional human being.  

3. Find some healthy or unhealthy way to cope with the gnawing pit in your stomach. 

Options include (but are not limited to) exercise, binge watching Netflix and/or 

eating a whole tub of Ben and Jerry’s.  

4. Sometimes, you feel like you’re getting better. Sometimes, you feel like you’re 

getting worse. Sometimes, you feel like you’re going nowhere at all.  

It can be frustrating seeing someone you love, or watching yourself, going through this 

cycle for what seems like the nth time. It is tempting to see a drastic life change as the 

solution out of the rut. I cannot count the times I have pushed myself into one new life 

philosophy or a major lifestyle change, trying to find a one-stop solution to a chronic 

problem—or suggested a friend do the same. Maybe it works like that in movies, but reality 

rarely cooperates with the script.  

 
Source: Anna Borges, Buzzfeed Life 
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Hence, why being patient matters. While it does inevitably ‘get better’, it takes small 

steps to get there—and, sometimes, you accidentally go backwards. Some days, you’ll 

feel like finishing your assignment, volunteering and writing a novel all at once; other 

days, you’ll feel too drained to do anything as soon as you wake up. That doesn’t 

mean it is hopeless. Every high and low is merely another step in the slow climb up.  

 

#2: Love may be a drug, but it’s not an anti-depressant.  

 
Source: xkcd 

Whenever I’ve been a confidant to a friend in need, I’ve felt a natural sense of 

responsibility to make a positive difference in whatever situation they’re in. It is the same 

sense of altruism that pushes me to be a doctor one day, heightened several times over 

by my loyalty to these people I love. Because I know them well, I see myself as being in a 

position to ‘reach’ them when the typical cookie-cutter advice fails. It has always been 

tempting, especially in dire situations, to consider myself as part of my loved ones’ ‘last 

line of defence’—one of the people with the greatest ability and responsibility to help.  

 

We live in a world that likes to believe that love is powerful enough to fix everything. As 

an idealist (and a bit of a hopeless romantic), it was always difficult to admit to myself 

that that notion could be utterly wrong. It hit hardest when I had to explain to my dad 

why I needed professional help.	
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Coming from a culture that put family above everything and had quite old-fashioned 

views on mental health, he saw my mental illness as a sign of his failure as a father. 

‘Why aren’t we enough to help?’, I remember him asking. ‘Why couldn’t we protect 

you from this?’ I saw, in him, my own desire to ‘love’ others into being well, and my 

own belief that I had the obligation to be the lifeline my loved ones needed.  

 

I’ll be the first to admit that this is a dangerous mindset to have. In my own experience 

as others’ moral support, disappointment followed whenever I could offer no help; 

guilt and helplessness came when the situation appeared to get worse despite my 

reassurance—and, as I’ve mentioned, steps backward are not rare on the road to 

recovery.  While feeling loved and supported can make a world of a difference to 

someone who is depressed, it will never be the sole cure. Unhealthy thought patterns 

and coping mechanisms often override even the strongest sense of reassurance and 

support, and addressing these should be a priority in managing depression. Very 

often, this means needing professional help. In many cases, medication may be 

necessary as well. Need for these things does not mean someone’s social support has 

failed but, rather, it is an indication of how complicated mental illness is, and how 

multiple kinds of tools are needed to affectively address it on all fronts. 

 

#3: You are going to feel like you ‘need’ to do it all alone. You don’t.  

Yes, I know everyone knows this. ‘Get help’ is literally the first thing anyone is told 

when the words ‘mental illness’ come up. As medical students, we can all probably 

name at least ten websites, helplines, organisations and Ute-equivalent health 

professionals that would offer some sort of support or advice.  

  

Logically, getting help for depression is clearly a necessity, and not an option. In reality, 

it isn’t always easy to confide in others when you are at your most vulnerable. 

Depression is a clever illness. Along with all the other insidious ways it changes 

someone’s thinking, it is also very good at influencing individuals to keep its existence 

a closely guarded secret. For evidence, I submit the internal debate that goes on in 

my brain on a fairly regular basis: 
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Me: I really wish I could tell someone about what I’m going through.  
Depression: Yeah, I guess you could do that. But knowing you, you won’t, because then people 
will get worried. You hate getting people worried. 
M: Yes, I do. If they notice I’m acting differently, though, won’t they also get worried?  
D: So don’t act differently. Just play it cool, and no one can tell. Whatever it is, it’ll probably go 
away on its own. And you don’t want to bother them all with your problems again, do you?  
M: But it’s getting bad. Maybe I could just talk to a stranger about it, like Lifeline or a GP.  
D: And waste their time? Come on! This is probably not even that big of a deal. You’re just making 
it seem bigger in your head. Once you talk about it out loud, you’ll realise it’s just your usual old 
complaining. And even if they take you seriously, what makes you think they can help you? It’ll 
probably take all the time you have to even explain to them what’s going on and it won’t even be 
enough!  
	

While	 perhaps	 this	 fictionalised	 conversation	 risks	 over-
simplifying	 the	 issue,	 it	 is	 easy	 to	 see	 how	 it	 can	 seem	
reasonable	 for	 someone	 who	 is	 depressed	 to	 keep	
functioning	in	isolation.	The	feelings	which	come	with	the	
package—low	 self-esteem,	 emptiness,	 worthlessness,	
hopelessness—can	 easily	 colour	what	 is	 usually	 straight	
logic,	 creating	 all	 sorts	 of	 irrational	 consequences	 for	
opening	 up	 to	 others.	 The	 worst	 consequence	 to	 most	
people,	 including	myself,	 is	 that	others	will	begin	 to	 see	
them	as	weaker	or	more	fragile,	and	begin	to	treat	them	
differently.	I	have	found	that	this	fear	rarely	reflects	how	
others	objectively	are,	but	 is	more	often	a	projection	of	
how	those	with	depression	view	themselves	negatively	for	
the	emotional	and	mental	difficulties	that	they	face.		
	
Does	knowing	this	make	me	immune	to	closing	myself	off	
from	others?	Definitely	not.	However,	acknowledging	that	
I	won’t	always	be	objective	about	needing	help	prevents	
me	 from	 dismissing	 that	 possibility	 entirely—no	matter	
how	‘wrong’	 it	 feels	to	seek	support.	Personally,	 I	 follow	
this	formula:	the	more	forcefully	I	 insist	to	myself	I	that	I	
don’t	need	help,	the	more	I	probably	need	it.		
	

Source:	Colleen	Butters,	Tumblr	
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Talking candidly about mental illness, is something we are beginning to do more often 

as a medical student community. It helps make an issue that once seemed comfortably 

distant, become a close—if sometimes uncomfortable—reality. These difficult 

discussions need to continually take place to ensure that we never stagnate in our 

efforts to improve an aspect of life so critical to our collective well-being as individuals 

and as future heath care practitioners. That 7.5% statistic is, and never has been, set in 

stone. It’s up to us to make sure it continues change, and that it changes for the better.   
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Conference Report: ANZICS/ACCCN 
ASM & APELSO 

	
David Zhang (Medicine V) 
	
	
	
	
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
In October of this year, I went to the Gold Coast and attended a couple 
conferences. In all honesty, if you’d asked me earlier this year about whether I 
would go to a medical conference to present research from 4th year, I would have 
shrugged and said “probs not”. I thought conferences would be highly specialised 
and technical discussions, and it would all just go over my head. And the thought of 
presenting research and getting grilled by people who knew a hundred times more 
about the subject matter didn’t seem appealing. However when my supervisor 
asked me a few months ago about attending, I thought “why not”, and took the 
opportunity to miss a few days of university.  
	
The theme for this year’s conferences on intensive care and ECMO was “thinking 
outside the flags”. At face value, this seems to be against what intensive care is all 
about- making things as safe and stable as possible. But after hearing various 
speakers throughout the conference, it is clear that the ICU is a place of innovation, 
where there is huge scope to further develop practices and technology to support 
our sickest patients. One of the talks discussed the future of extracorporeal life 
support, and envisioned techniques such as ex-vivo organ regeneration, and ECMO 
at home; things that might become reality in our careers. As a medical student, it 
sometimes seems like we spend all our time focusing on what is already known in 
medicine, and forget that there is a lot more to be learnt. Going to a conference 
certainly helped encourage me to look forwards, not just backwards.  
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Presenting research at these conferences felt meaningful. When I first presented 
my project, I got some questions about methodology, stats, and so on, from the 
panel of judges; it didn’t seem like any of the projects presented really mattered. 
It was only after the session that various people, from all areas of medicine, 
came to discuss specific treatment choices, parameters and findings from the 
research project. It was a good reminder that while research might be enticing 
for that extra line on the CV, it should be done to help improve our collective 
understanding of medicine. One of the talks from a senior researcher at the 
conference discussed how there is increasing pressure for junior doctors, and 
now even medical students, to publish research. He pointed out how much of 
the research had minimal/no impact, or had pretty big flaws, and served to 
muddy the waters. While students should be encouraged to take an interest, and 
perhaps a part, in research, there should be more emphasis on the type and 
quality of research.  
 
Even though the conference was just a national conference, I was surprised to 
see people from all over the world attend the conference. Some of the many 
people I talked to included a perfusionist from the States, medical students from 
Asia and the Europe, and a paramedic from the UK. It was a great way to find out 
what medicine was like in other places around the world, and how different 
healthcare systems, education models, and local issues affected patients and 
doctors.  
 
Overall, I got way more out of the conferences than I had expected. At first I 
thought I would spend most of my time exploring the beaches and attractions of 
the Gold Coast, instead of sitting in seminar rooms listening to presentations on 
things I wouldn’t understand. But there were many talks that were useful and 
relatable to a medical student; things such as futility and when to stop treatment, 
and balancing hope and realism when talking to relatives of patients in the ICU. 
 
If you have the opportunity to go to a conference, whether to present your ILP 
project or just out of general interest, definitely consider going- there’s a lot you 
can get out of it!  
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During our stay, we had the opportunity to gain a deeper insight into the workings of the 

health care system in such a remote environment. A lot of our time was spent chatting to 

people we met on the island, who soon became our friends. One particular conversation 

was really powerful for me - a former social worker on the island was kind enough to 

share with us her thoughts on what matters to patients when they go to see a doctor. It is 

trust. The patient needs to feel comfortable going to see a doctor, so that they can share 

what is troubling them with the utmost ease and sense of safety. This is definitely 

something that occurs over a long time though, and it could potentially take years for 

such a relationship to form. Now all that focus on good communication really makes 

sense! There are always so many small signs that can really give you a better 

understanding of how to best serve anyone who comes to seek your advice.  

 

The lovely chats and adventures that we had with the community of Palm Island were also 

accompanied by experiences that made us quite upset with the inequity and unfairness 

that continues to occur in Indigenous communities across Australia. Simple things like the 

extremely overpriced nature of the supermarket on Palm Island. There was only one 

supermarket on the island, and this was owned by the government. Despite this, the 

average price of a loaf of bread was $4.30. We met many families who have to take the 

two hour boat trip to Townsville every two weeks to do their shopping. Factoring in the 

cost of transportation and accommodation, this is still a cheaper option than shopping on 

Palm Island. How is this fair? How can anyone be expected to eat a varied and healthy 

diet when it is so expensive to purchase basics? This is just one example of the various 

things that we were shocked about, and thought needed to be changed.  

 

Walama Muru 
Erica	Longhurst	(Medicine	III)*	

*Article	was	written	during	Medicine	II	
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Each year, Arc runs an Indigenous cultural immersion and volunteering project known as 

Walama Muru. Walama Muru is an opportunity for university students of all faculties to get 

a better grasp on what Indigenous communities are really like, and in doing so, contribute 

to the process of reconciliation. Throughout this year, the Walama Muru group fundraised 

to go to Palm Island, an island off the coast of Townsville in Queensland. In the mid 

semester break, myself and 17 other university students had an incredible experience living 

and working in the community. 

 

Palm Island is home to the Bwgcolman people. The Australian Government originally used 

Palm Island as a settlement for Indigenous people, which essentially was an example of 

extreme and brutal discrimination. Originally, the island was set up as a jail and mission, 

and the treatment of people on the island was anything but just. People from many 

different Indigenous communities on the mainland were sent here. Despite their diverse 

cultures and languages, they formed the collective identity ‘Bwgcolman’, which actually 

means something along the lines of “all one”. This definition really does encompass the 

essence of this vibrant community.  

 

Time and time again, we are told as medical students that we have to be culturally aware 

and respectful when we approach every patient that we meet. This is so true. However, how 

can we actually achieve this if we don’t have a good grasp on the complexity of a culture 

that is the essence of Australia’s history?   

 

Something that has often crossed my mind is how little I know about Indigenous Australian 

cultures. By going to Palm Island, I was hoping to change that. I saw that there are rich 

traditions and customs in every facet of life on Palm Island. Before the trip, there were 

many thoughts in my mind about how different my culture was to the one that I was going 

to be learning about. However, at the end of our stay, I could list more similarities than 

differences. For example, there is nothing more that the families like to do on the island 

than just relax and spend quality time with each other either at the beach or at a family get 

together and barbecue. There is a real urgency amongst the parents regarding providing 

their children with the best opportunities in terms of education and health care as well. 

There is an incredible attitude of selflessness that we saw on Palm Island, which meant 

putting your community and family before yourself in almost every instance.  
	


